
 

April 2017 

òNever doubt that a small group of thoughtful, committed citizens can 
change the world.  Indeed, itõs the only thing that ever has.ó    

       ñMargaret Mead 
 
 
 

Eagle Creek Park Volunteer News 

By Janice Parks, Volunteer Coordinator ñHappy Spring! Looking back at 

the 2016 year, we brought on board 42 volunteers  who took new volunteer ori-

entation . We had 188 active volunteers (with at least one hour of volunteering 

in the past twelve months) at the end of December 2016. Hours logged by all in-

dividual volunteers in 2016 on a monthly basis were:  

   January  562  May ( #3)   1,037.75 September      786.25  

   February   647.75  June (#2)        1,126  October           876.75 

   March           983.25  July                  1,013.25 November        658.5 

   April ( #1)    1,130.25 August              651.75 December        561 

This makes the 2016 year total of 10,034.5 volunteer hours by individu-

als . Twenty -six of our volunteers each put in over 100 hours last year and will 

be recognized at our annual picnic in August. Nineteen different groups  

logged an additional 2,720.25 hours with a total of 644 people. THANK 

YOU to ALL our volunteers for your tremendous assistance in helping Eagle 

Creek Park!  

By Nancy Herrin, Gardener ñYou can tell the season has arrived  by the green 

haze you see throughout most of the park.   Isn't it wonderful?!   Um, no.   Pretty 

much everything that greens up early is bad, as in bush honeysuckle, multiflora 

rose and privet.   And I fear it won't be long before we start seeing the lovely white blossoms of the pro-

foundly invasive  callery pears.   They will be creeping into the park from all sides. Check out the inter-

section of 56th Street and Raceway if you want to see one of the major sources of the  inevitable inva-

sion.  (And who on earth thought it was a good idea to plant them at Eagle Creek Golf Course?)   Early 

Spring is when the extent of our invasive plant  species problem is most evident.     

   An excellent  article entitled "Going Native" in  the latest issue of 'National Wildlife,' the National Wild-

life Federation's magazine, discusses how introduced, non -native plant species can wreak havoc with our 

indigenous ecosystems.  And... "We don't know what the next invader will be.   But we can guess that it 

will pass into the country unimpeded.   That's because the United States has a feeble system of regulat-

ing garden imports.   Each new species is presumed harmless until proven otherwise - and by the time a 

verdict arrives, the harm is often beyond repair."   The article describes the two ways governments regu-

late how new ornamental plants can enter a country - by using either a blacklist or a whitelist sys-

tem.   A blacklist contains prohibited species considered a risk to crops, livestock and the environment, 
and is what the United States/USDA uses.   By contrast, a  whitelist, used by Australia and New Zealand, prohibits 
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Volunteer  

Opportunities 

Bringing people 
and nature 

 together! 

¶ Nature Guide 

¶ Run/walk events 

¶ Art show 

¶ Gardening 

¶ Indoor maintenance 

¶ Outdoor maintenance 

¶ Rubbish Busters 

¶ Earth Discovery Center weekend  

staffing  

¶ Historians 

¶ Bulletin boards 

¶ Team leaders 

¶ Coffee Talksñfirst Wednesdays 

¶ Project organizers 

¶ Newsletter production 

¶ Special events 

Parks on the Park 

Happy Spring, Everyone 
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KUDOS TO KEVIN!  

By Janice Parks, Volunteer Coordinator ñMost of you know 

our Ornithology Center Manager, Kevin Carlsen, retired from Ea-

gle Creek Park (ECP) after 17 years, and March 10 th was his last 

day as staff there. Kevin is known for many things and in many 

ways at our park ñòBird Man,ó designer/carpenter, photographer, 

Grand Canyon hiker (40+ years and going for 50!), etc., but I think 

of him as the òPied Piper of ECP Volunteersó since he is the main 

reason we have an organized volunteer program here, and his enthusiasm has brought on board the 

greatest percentage of our long -term volunteers. Recently I sat down with Kevin, as well as sorted 

through articles, to record some information to share about him with the rest of you:  

   Listening to Kevin you may hear him speak certain words with a New England accent which reflects 

that he was born and raised in New Hampshire where his love for the outdoors began as he enjoyed 

both the mountains and the ocean. Our Senior Park Manager, Brittany Davis Swinford, has noted that 

he competed in skiing, bike racing, canoeing and excelled in surfing. He was an architectural engineer 

in Boston before starting his own construction and remodeling business. As he backpacked the Grand 

Canyon every year, he would often stop along the way to visit relatives in Indiana. Building a deck for a 

sister and her family spread to others in the Indy area wanting him to do projects, so with all the work, 

he decided to move to Indiana in 1989.  

   Looking for a place to do some training bike rides led him to Eagle Creek Park. He says it was the 

best nature place around and the closest thing to New Hampshire. He met Karen LaMere, the nature 

center director at the time, and ended up rebuilding the rickety deck next to it. When he found out 

there was a part -time naturalist position available, he decided to apply and was hired in 1999. They 

were already considering a new nature center (which would eventually become the Earth Discovery 

CenterñEDC) and Kevin had an interest in remodeling the existing building. He moved into a full -time 

position and through the years made concept drawings and drew up cost estimates and lists of materi-

als needed. He designed a layout for what could become an Ornithology Center (OC) and presented his 

ideas to the park board as well as reached out for support from the ECP Foundation and other groups of 

people to get the money to fund it. The EDC opened in 2007 and Kevin began renovating the old nature 

center in earnest. Unfortunately, in 2008, he was found to have colon cancer with subsequent surgery 

and chemo, but he says working on the OC was like therapy for him. Kevin may not have any children 

but many of us know the OC is his òbaby,ó and it was òbornó/opened in 2009. That same year, Indianap-

ol is Power &  L ight  Company (IPL) named Kevin as the Golden Eagle Environmental ist  of the Year in 

recognition of his efforts in creating the Eagle Creek Park Ornithology Center.  

   Of course, Kevinõs handiwork can be seen in several other places around our park, including most of 

the wooden bases for displays and animal enclosures at both the OC and EDC, the ecology pond deck, 

the stage at the marina, an outdoor classroom near the OC, a canoe/kayak ramp at the marina, the 

OCõs migration game course, etc. He greatly appreciates the many individuals and groups who helped 

him on various projects! As I mentioned earlier, he also was the main instigator in starting an official 

volunteer program at ECP. Attending National Association of Interpretation (NAI) conferences gave 

him lots of ideas for a more organized volunteer program, and the park manager at the time, Chuck 

Beard, was all for it. Kevin met Sandy Vicenzi by happen -stance and encouraged her to become the first 

volunteer coordinator. Many people caught Kevinõs òbugó and got pulled in to help as volunteers for the 

love of the park.  

(Continued on page 3) 



 

   I asked Kevin for some of his best memories at Eagle Creek Park and he mentioned creating the Or-

nithology Center (of course!), starting moonlight canoe trips, setting up orienteering courses, having 

òSenior Gamesó, updating our trail maps and courses with color coding, AND working with tremendous 

volunteers. Kevin said, òYou canõt put a price tag on what volunteers have done for this park.ó Itõs also 

true that Eagle Creek Park canõt put a price tag on what Kevin has done for it as well. We look forward 

to still seeing him around in various ways ñTHANK YOU KEVIN!  

(Continued from page 2) 

Kevinõs Retirement Party:  The ECP Family Wishes Him Well  
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